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Energy companies may have to prove they aren't harming nearby groundwater users when they drill coalbed methane-gas wells, under a court decision released Monday. 

A Durango-based water court judge ruled that when coalbed methane operators pump water out of the ground to extract gas, they are putting the water to "beneficial use" - a legal trigger placing water users under the jurisdiction of the state engineer. 

Two farm families near Bayfield sued the state engineer's office in 2005, claiming it failed to protect their water rights by not requiring coalbed methane companies to get a water permit. 

Attorneys representing the state engineer's office argued that water produced during coalbed methane production was a waste byproduct and subject only to Colorado Oil and Gas Conservation Commission rules. 

BP America Production Co., which owns 1,200 coalbed methane wells in La Plata County in southwestern Colorado, supported the state's position. 

District Judge Gregory G. Lyman, however, agreed with the farmers, ruling the state engineer "cannot allow out-of- priority water diversions" even for coalbed methane water without a well permit. 

"The court has properly found that the gas industry can't keep jeopardizing our way of life and that the state can't keep ignoring that they are," said Jim Fitzgerald, one of the plaintiffs. 

Nate Strauch, a spokesman for the state attorney general's office, said the ruling was still being reviewed and it has not been decided whether to appeal. 

BP officials said they were also reviewing the court's decision. 

"The company will continue to comply with the state's water laws," said Dan Larson, a Denver-based BP spokesman. 

"This decision creates confusion over the application of those laws, and we trust the state will move quickly to clarify these issues," Larson said. 

Industry officials have said that a ruling for the plaintiffs would be detrimental for the energy industry. 

"Paying $200 for a well permit or the expense associated with an augmentation plan is hardly catastrophic for this industry," said Sarah Klahn, a Denver attorney representing the plaintiffs. "They're going to continue to get gas out of the ground. They're just going to do it in a way now that protects landowners." 
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